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I mentioned in the last newsletter that there was a “hare trail” in Norwich over the  
summer and a few weeks ago Steve and I went for a lovely afternoon wandering round  
Norwich finding a good number of the artists hares and exploring the town.   The hares  
are due to be auctioned off so lets hope that as well as having given a lot of enjoyment to  
a lot of people they also raise a good chunk for charity. 
 
Well Autumn is definitely here and the lovely summer has paid dividends with the fruit.    
I have been making blackberry and apple puree, plum sauce with our glut of plums (think  
its been a bumper year for everyone)  and looking at the sloes in the hedgerows I think  
we will be making sloe gin before too long.  Haven’t grown tomatoes this year but 
a friend has promised to give me some of their green tomatoes so I can make my favorite  
chutney, the recipe for which you can find on page 7. 
 
The nights might be drawing in but there is lots going  
on in the village in October – there is the   
ever popular quiz, a concert at St Peters,  
the film night and on 1 November the village  
Bonfire & Fireworks – be sure to get the dates  
in the diary. 
 
Serena 
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COMPLAINTS               
          SUGGESTIONS

COMPLIMENTS
The Village News team would welcome your feedback
Do you have any comments about what we do, what's going 
well, anything you'd like us to change.  
Please feel free to contact us:
Email – mtavernor@btinternet.com Phone – Jo Tavernor 
01449 737793

WHAT’S ON IN THE VILLAGE HALL
Yoga: Classes every Monday evening 6.00pm
W.I.: Meets on the 2nd Tuesday of every month at 7.30pm
Carpet Bowls: Meets on the 2nd & 4th Wednesday of each month at 
7.30pm
Table Tennis:  Meets on the 1st & 3rd Wednesday of each month 
7.30pm
Whist Drive: Meets on the third Friday of each month at 7.30pm
Film Night:Shows 3rd Saturday of each month. Doors 7.00pm for 
7.30pm

 Reminder to contributors: Please be aware that items 
submitted after the Deadline cannot be guaranteed to appear 
in the magazine.

Dates For Your Diary

20th October – Film Night, 7.30pm, Village Hall
21st October – Concert, 7.30pm, St Peter’s Church
26th October – Quiz Night, 7.30pm, Village Hall
1st November – Bonfire and Fireworks, Playing Field
10th November – Cabaret Night, Village Hall
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Thorpe Morieux and District Gardening Club 
 

For the Thorpe Morieux and District Gardening Club meeting on the evening of  
20th August the members were given a special treat with a talk on Hedgehogs especially  
related to their relationship with gardeners. Sadly, the speaker booked for the evening  
could not attend so the club events team had to look around for an alternative at very  
short notice.  
 
Jillian Macready from Bury St. Edmunds kindly stepped into the vacancy with a talk on 
“Gardening with Hedgehogs”. This could have been quite a challenge but Jillian soon had  
the members spell bound with her knowledge of hedgehogs and her determination to  
ensure the survival of these animals that need support as the declining numbers trend  
toward extinction. 
 
Gardeners are in general lovers of nature and wildlife but tend to be wary of animals  
trespassing in their precious plots. However, the club members were soon impressed by  
the fact that the humble hedgehog was not about to damage anything because its main  
food intake is of beetles, slugs, snails, worms and many other insects and bugs normally the 
gardener’s enemies. So why not encourage “hogs” whose eating habit could be of value in  
the garden. 
 
They travel through quite large distances at night and may pass through several gardens so 
hedges that can be crawled through are a good idea. Fences and walls etc. would require  
the provision of holes or tunnels for this purpose. Provision of piles of old leaves or a pile  
of old logs not pretty in the garden and perhaps a bed of nettles and weeds which attract  
the insects would be loved by the animals but perhaps not fitting with pretty flower beds  
and regimental vegetable patches. Additionally, the use of slug pellets or other chemicals  
are hedgehog killers. Our speaker Jillian suggested that some feeding might attract these  
beetle consuming friend’s buts not with cow’s milk or bread but with some types of dry  
dog food or cats’ biscuits and always a supply of clean drinking water. These animals have  
few natural enemies other than badgers and cars but pet dogs let out at night can be a  
worrying feature. 
 
After the talk the club chairman Linda Shotbolt thanked the speaker for her excellent 
presentation saying that Jillian had reinforced the club members natural care for wildlife and  
had encouraged all to consider the need to maintain a healthy population of  
hedgehogs for future generations. The members expressed their thanks  
with a loud and warm burst of applause.  
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Thorpe Morieux and District Gardening Club continued 
 

The club competition for this month was to present a display of five vegetables from  
their own gardens. Unfortunately, there were less entries this year due to the difficult  
growing season and in particular runner beans had 
suffered badly with the root crops requiring  
considerable irrigation. Never the less club  
member Kylie Sheppard produced a splendid  
show basket and was declared the trophy  
winner for this year as can be seen in the  
picture. 
 
Sid Broughton 

If your tomato plants have got lots of green tomatoes on them that you think 
will now never ripen then try this delicious Nigel Slater recipe that makes  
2 -3 jars of: 

MIXED TOMATO CHUTNEY 
 

 900g tomatoes, mixed green and red  
 350g onions  
 90g raisins  
 250g light muscovado sugar  
 1 medium sized, hot red chilli 
 1 tsp salt  
 2 tsp yellow mustard seeds  
 300ml white wine vinegar 

 

 Halve the tomatoes.  
 Put the green fruit together with the peeled and roughly chopped onions, into a  

 large stainless- steel or enameled pan with the raisins, sugar, chilli, salt, mustard  
 seeds and vinegar.  

 Bring to the boil, turn down the heat and leave to simmer, giving the occasional stir  
 to reduce the risk of the chutney sticking.  

 After about 25 minutes cooking, add the ripe tomatoes and continue to  
 simmer.  

 Times vary but expect chutney to need cooking for between an hour and an  
 hour and a half 

 Spoon into well sterilized jars and seal. 
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Keys … Keys … Keys … Keys … Keys … Keys … Keys … Keys …  

The Village Hall Committee are doing an audit of keys: 

If you have a set of Keys for the Village Hall please contact: 

Andrew Conquest – 01449 737793 or Tricia Wilson – 01449 736330 

VILLAGE HALL KEYS 
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Valley Farm Piano and Cello TuiƟon  
 

Experienced, qualified 
teacher/professional accompanist. 

 
Teaching all ages: beginners to advanced. 

 
Accompanist for concerts, exams, rehearsals. 

 
Contact: Nicola Brazier. GRSM(Hons) ARCM LGSM 

Tel: 01449 737458 
Mob: 07531795064 

Email: nicobraz@hotmail.co.uk 
 



11



12

St Peters Felsham needs volunteers - can you help? 
 

We need volunteers to open and close the church on a regular basis. 
 
If you would like to help please contact 
 
Churchwarden David on 737778 
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More than 1,100 drivers were caught speeding during a week-long enforcement  
campaign in Suffolk in August. 
 

Officers from the Norfolk and Suffolk Roads Policing Unit and vans from the  
Suffolk Safety Camera Partnership were deployed across the county to carry out  
checks as part of a week-long European-wide campaign co-ordinated by TISPOL  
between Monday 6 and Sunday 12 August.  
 

During the campaign a total of 1,168 drivers were caught speeding, 998 of which  
were caught by fixed or mobile camera sites, while 170 were caught by officers on patrol.  
 

Chief Inspector Kris Barnard, head of the Norfolk and Suffolk Roads Policing  
and Firearms Operations Unit, said: "Speeding is recognised as one of the ‘fatal four’  
offences which leads to people being killed or serious injured in a collision along with drink 
driving, using a mobile phone and not wearing a seatbelt.  
 

"We target these and other types of offences all year round but these campaigns  
allow to raise awareness among drivers and explain the consequences of speeding.  
 

"Drivers should adjust their speed to suit the conditions on the road and be aware  
of hazards. The higher your speed, the less time you have to react. Think…could you  
stop in time if something unexpected happened in front of you?”  

 

VILLAGE FRIENDS 
 

The next meeting of the Village Friends will be at 

West Lodge 

October 18th 2pm 
Village Friends is an over 60’s friendship group of men & women. 

Elderly residents of Felsham, Cockfield, Gedding, Bradfield St. Clare,  

Bradfield St. George , Brettenham, Thorpe Morieux and Little Whelnetham 

meet at 2pm approximately once a month and enjoy tea together. 

There is no charge for those attending. 

All welcome, just come along. 
 

The meetings are held at: 

Moat House, Felsham. 

Sue Jell 01284 828892 or 

West Lodge, Bradfield St George. 

Lynn Cardale 01284 386327 
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Do you enjoy reading the Village News? 

 

Would you like to have a go at editing it a couple of times per year? 

The Village News is currently seeking additional editors to bring their personal slant
to this very successful monthly magazine.  

Editing a magazine takes about four hours in total, but this can be as flexible as you
need it to be to fit in with your other commitments, and the number of times you
commit to editing within the year is entirely up to you. 

No previous experience of editing is necessary but some key computer skills such as
copying and pasting are required, plus a desire to not be beaten by the occasional
technical glitch. Full training and support will be provided. 

Please contact either Jo on 01449 737793 or Tricia on 01449 736330 or email
villagenews@felsham.org.uk if you would like more information. 
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The Stowmarket Chorale also hope to flex their brains with a fundraising 
 

Quiz Night and Supper 
to be held at Combs Church Hall on Saturday 27 October, 7.30pm start.   

Teams of 6 people. 
 

Licensed bar available. 
Tickets £14 per person available from Committee members or at 

tickets@stowmarketchorale.org.uk. 
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Dear Friends, 
 
Who remembers the great storm of 1987? I was living and working in Ipswich at that  
time, and I managed to sleep through the whole thing! The day after the storm I walked  
to work (I lived very close to the centre of Ipswich then), and I wondered what had  
happened. Fences and walls had been demolished, people on the streets seemed very 
preoccupied. I had been late getting up and as a consequence hadn’t listened to the radio  
that morning either. By the time I reached my place of work, I knew something had  
happened but couldn’t quite work out what it was. The girl on reception at the solicitor’s  
firm I worked for looked at me strangely when I asked her what was going on. ‘Where’ve  
you been?’ she said, ‘didn’t you hear the hurricane?’ I had to admit that I hadn’t. In those  
days I slept very heavily so it had completely passed me by. 
 
I think that life can be like that at times, things just pass us by. Sometimes it feels as though  
we are missing out, be it in the region of technology, fashion, food, holiday destinations, TV 
programmes – or even the latest gossip. But are we really? 
 
In my ministry I often meet people who have no idea about any of those things. They are 
content with what they have and live their lives very simply and peacefully. They want for 
nothing more besides good food, warmth, perhaps a good book or two and companionship. 
There are times when I envy them!  
 
There is so much to distract us in life that it can be difficult at times to know how we should  
live our lives and be true to ourselves. There are many who have found themselves in this 
position and have gradually discovered that to follow Jesus is the way to true happiness and 
peace of mind. I can think of one celebrated person in history who did just that, C S Lewis,  
who wrote the Chronicles of Narnia. He went from being an absolute atheist to a Christian  
of great conviction. I love his books, and thoroughly recommend them to you. Who knows, 
perhaps you will discover something about faith within them that will surprise you. 
 
Yours in Christ, 
Revd Sharon 
revsharon@btinternet.com, 01284-828599 or 07825086063 
 
I’m running a half marathon  
in aid of the House of Esther in Armenia (for refugees).  
Please visit my Just Giving page to donate at 
www.justgiving.com/Sharon-Potter8.  
Thank you!  
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W e  a r e  e x c i t e d  t o  w e l c o m e  b a c k  t o  F e l s h a m  
a n d  G e d d i n g  V i l l a g e  H a l l  t h e  f a n t a s t i c  

p e r f o r m e r  P h i l  L o w e n !  
Bringing a bit of Elvis, a little of Tom 

Jones and a whole lot of comedy for a full 
evening of cabaret! 

S a t u r d a y  1 0 t h  N o v e m b e r .  7  f o r  7 .3 0  s t a r t .  
Professional entertainment, top vocal 

impressionist as seen on TV! 
Full 3 course meal and bar open 

Tickets £17.50 per person available from the Post 
Office or Andrew on 
01449 737619 

LIMITED 
                          AVAILABILITY! 
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CCONCERT
We shall be welcoming Some first class musicians to St Peter’s 
Church on Sunday 21st October and warmly invite you to join 

us at 7.30 

Thursday’s Band comprises Lucinda Fudge [ vocal, viola 
and violin ], Mark Gamon [vocals and guitar], Matt Kelly [vocals, 

violin, mandolin and viola] and Nick Blishen [guitar] 
They offer a spellbinding mix of songs which tell tales from the 
past, poignant and personal, laments and exuberant melodies. 

They love performing in Country Churches. 
John Meed, based in Cambridge, who writes and sings in 

the folk and acoustic traditions, will also be singing and playing 
guitar; John has just released his seventh album ‘ Never 

Enough ‘ 

Tickets: £10 includes wine and refreshments and can be 
obtained from the Post Office, David Williams, Beryl Meed or 

you can pay at the door.
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Mobile Sales & Services

MERMAID FISH AND CHIPS  Thursdays @ 6 – 6.30pm – VH Car Park
FRESH FISH Fridays @ 10.05am (weather permitting) – VH Car Park
LIBRARY   Friday26th October  @ 10.10am Gedding Village Sign & 
11.40am Felsham VH Car Park for roughly half an hour
JOHN'S FRESH FRUIT & VEG Mondays & Thursdays Contact John 
Talbot on 01449 736578 for a personal service

Bin Emptying
Wednesday 3rd October – Recycling bin
Thursday 4th October – Brown bin
Wednesday 10th October – Black bin
Wednesday 17th October – Recycling Bin
Thursday 18th October – Brown bin
Wednesday 24th October – Black bin
Wednesday 31st October – Recycling bin

Bus Times
Buses to and from Bury St Edmunds - Monday to Saturday
       No 377 Depart Bury Road, Felsham at 07.15
       No 377 Depart Gedding Bus Stop at 07.19
       No 377 Return from Bury Bus Station at 17.50
       No 386 Depart Church Road, Felsham at 10.14 & 12.39
       No 386 Depart Gedding Bus Stop at 10.17 & 12.42
       No 386 Return from Bury Bus Station at 11.05 and 14.05
Buses to and from Bury St Edmunds - Wednesdays only
       No 379 Depart Felsham Six Bells at 10.34
       No 379 Depart Gedding Bus Stop at 10.36
       No 379 Return from Bury Bus Station at 13.00
Buses to and from Stowmarket - Monday to Saturday
     No 386 Depart Gedding Bus Stop at 09.19, 11.44 & 14.44
       No 386 Depart Church Road, Felsham at 09.22, 11.47 & 14.47 
       No 386 Return from Stowmarket, Bury Street at 9.50 and 12.15
Buses to Woolpit - Fridays only
        No 472 Woolpit Circular – (Health Centre Bus) Depart at 10.20
        No 472 Return from The Street, Woolpit at 12.30
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Newsletter general policy 
We do publish acknowledgements, articles of general interest, artistic works and similar. 
We do publish factual material from recognised organisations. 
We do publish to the Village web site at http://felsham.onesuffolk.net/ 
We do not publish defamatory, rude, blasphemous, racial or other inappropriate material. 
We reserve the right to edit contributions to suit publication needs. 

 We are reliant on contributions from many sources, taken in good faith, and cannot be held responsible for any errors or omissions. 
Copyright waiver is presumed implicit on all submissions unless clearly stated otherwise. 


